City Council Minutes
September 16, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

SEPTEMBER 16, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, September 16, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order.  Mayor Spexarth amended the agenda to add the approval and swearing in of Daniel Thurnau replacing Jesse McCurry who resigned his position as Councilmember. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Chase Blasi, Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus and Daniel Thurnau.
Staff members present were Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police, and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Fr. Hoisington opened with a brief invocation and Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Mayor Spexarth informed the Council of Jesse McCurry’s resignation and called for a motion to approve Daniel Thurnau to fill the unexpired term.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council uphold the recommendation of Mayor Spexarth and appoint Daniel Thurnau to fill the unfinished term of Jesse McCurry.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk administered the Oath of Office.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Mayor Spexarth informed the Council that Mr. Robert Ward, 112 N Centennial Pl requested in writing that Centennial Court and Place be changed to North and South to reduce confusion.
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the street change from Centennial Court and Centennial Place to Centennial South and North.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
The consensus of the Council was to get feedback from the residents living in this area before taking final action.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to approve the drinking establishment license for the Keg – Steven Fessenden
Mayor Spexarth introduced Steven and Duranda Fessenden new proprietors of the Keg and stated they were asking for approval of a drinking establishment license.  Ms. Brooks stated that the motion should be contingent upon proof of receiving a State license and passing all inspections.  She stated that the Chief of Police performed a background check and approved the application.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the drinking establishment license for The Keg contingent upon providing a State license and passing all inspections.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Mayor Spexarth tabled items B, C, and D until the arrival of the financial advisor and bond counsel.

Mr. Kleeman and Ms. Bell arrived at 7:30 p.m.

B.
Review of the request to approve the best bid for the refinancing of the 2008 A and B General Obligation Bonds – Larry Kleeman, Financial Advisor and Kim Bell, Bond Counsel

Mr. Kleeman reported on the receiving of five bids for the refunding 2013A bond issue with UMB Bank being the lowest bid at 2.321% and recommended their approval.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council accept the successful bidder of UMB Bank for the 2013A Refunding Bonds.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilman Blasi voting nay.

C.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 659 authorizing and providing for the issuance of General Obligation Refunding Bond Series 2013A – Larry Kleeman, Financial Adviser, and Kim Bell, Bond Counsel

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 659.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0 with Councilman Kraus voting yea; Councilman Thurnau voting yea; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea; and Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea. 
D.
Review of the request to approve Resolution No 466 prescribing to the form and terms of the 2013 General Obligation Refunding Bond Series 2013A – Larry Kleeman, Financial Adviser and Kim Bell, Bond Counsel

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve Resolution No. 466.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.
E.
Discussion of water usage by the Colwich Ball Club

Mayor Spexarth stated that a Councilmember questioned if it were possible to charge the Ball Club for the amount of water used for the complex.  He stated he had the City Attorney review the agreement who found the clause regarding providing only irrigation water for free not domestic use.  Mayor Spexarth requested that due to the Ball Club assisting in maintaining the vegetation at the Colwich Memorial Park that the domestic account be suspended and they not pay for domestic water use.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve not charging the Colwich Ball Club for domestic water use.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.
F.
Discussion of annexation

Mayor Spexarth reviewed the documentation regarding the annexation of land in the projected area of growth between 167th and 135th Streets N and 53rd and to the half mile line between 45th and 37th Streets W.  

There was discussion regarding what items to discuss with property owners, the need to talk to property owners in an orderly manner, the need to check out folders for accountability purposes, and the need to detail the land uses remaining the same per the zoning and City code regulations.

The consensus of the Council was to allow the City Clerk, the City Attorney and Councilwoman Reichenberger to work together to formulate an information work sheet to assist Councilmembers when talking with property owners.
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the August 19, 2013 regular Council meeting 

B.
Approval of the special meeting minutes of August 26, 2013

C.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 13-08-02 and 13-09-01

D.
Approval of the August financial reports

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-D.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Read and file
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, presented the monthly report and reported extensively on the entertainment.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins reported on the Committee meeting, the need to obtain an additional bid for the trees, the types and locations for the planting of the trees, and the method to be used to plant and water the trees.  Councilwoman Scroggins requested to place $100,000 in the Park Fund financial statement to begin accumulating funds in future year budgets to construct shelter houses. 


There was extensive discussion regarding the size, materials, and potential cost for building of future shelter houses as designed. Discussion continued regarding the need to solicit bids for benches and trash cans for Colwich Memorial Park and the limited availability for grant funding for these projects.

Councilwoman Scroggins stated that a resident was asking for the Council to consider a dog park requiring minimal needs for the watering and care of the animals.


Mayor Spexarth stated that the Gold Ribbon Candle Light Run was a success and that the organizers requested this be an annual event.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council reserve the Colwich Memorial Park for the 2nd Saturday in September, 2014 for the Gold Ribbon Candle Light Benefit Run.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 as Councilman Kraus was out of the room.  
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – There was no report.
B.
Library – Ms. Nancy Maus presented the monthly report and requested the Council to investigate the moisture problem underneath the Library and have the gutters cleaned.  Mayor Spexarth stated that the items would be handled. 
C.
Fire – Mayor Spexarth presented the monthly report and stated the Quint was in Ellsworth for the scheduled maintenance.
D.
Maintenance –Mayor Spexarth presented the monthly report, that work was progressing on the construction of the maintenance building and that rock was continuing to be hauled on the levy at Colwich Memorial Park.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.  

F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, he had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the newly revised Code of Ordinance book.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Reichenberger thanked Councilman Thurnau for filling Jesse McCurry’s position.
Councilman Kraus requested that the fee schedule be looked at for the fireworks tent and asked it be placed on the agenda for discussion at next month’s meeting.

Councilman Blasi also welcomed Councilman Thurnau.

Councilwoman Scroggins thanked the City for their donation to her stepmothers’ memorial fund. 

Mayor Spexarth requested that the Council consider adjusting the Sacred Heart Complex water bill to an average based on six months of usage.  The church had a major water leak in April and was asking for consideration of reducing this account.
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve adjusting the water account of Sacred Heart Church based on a six month average.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion. Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
There was no need for an executive session.
13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Kraus moved for adjournment at 8:45 p.m. Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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